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March 29, 2019

Ms. Cindy Batista, Special Project Officer

Environmental Assessment Services, 

Environmental Assessment & Permissions Branch

Ministry of Environment, Conservation & Parks

135 St. Clair Avenue West, 1st Floor

Toronto, ON     M4V 1P5

Dear Ms. Batista,
RE: MINISTRY REVIEW OF THE SCARBOROUGH WATERFRONT PROJECT (SWP) ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT (EA)

I am responding to the above-noted Ministry Review with respect to the proposed undertaking of the Toronto and Region Conservation Authority (TRCA). First let me say that it has been an exhausting, emotionally draining process for the many, many members of the public who strenuously object to the approval of the undertaking. I am one of those people. I will be directing my remarks to the proposed obliteration of Grey Abbey Beach in the East Segment of the Project. 

Individually and collectively, and representing diverse groups and interests, members of the public lack the time and the resources of the TRCA, who we continue to faithfully fund as taxpayers. At community “consultation” meetings, it was asserted on more than one occasion by the TRCA’s Waterfront Specialist, Nancy Gaffney, that as residents, our insistence on saving Grey Abbey Beach comes down to one thing: human greed. According to Ms. Gaffney’s public assertions at the meetings, the overwhelming numbers of people who came to the “consultation” sessions and opposed the paving of the beach wanted nothing more than the beach to themselves. But the scandalous characterization of local concern is only one feature of the TRCA’s conduct that is not noted in the Ministry Review.

Blind ignorance may yet drive the total destruction of the last remaining sand beach on the mainland of Toronto.  But in the end, it is the arrogance of the Toronto and Region Conservation Authority that will allow it to happen. 

My objections to the approval of the undertaking are outlined below.

1. Access to the Shore

With the greatest of respect, the Ministry has misapprehended the notion of the enhancement of public access in the East Segment of the Project. It is acknowledged in the Executive Summary that there will be a, “net loss in sand gravel shoreline” if the undertaking is to be approved. But that overall, there will be an increase in cobble beach. This is where the arrogance of the TRCA features strongly. Try as we may, human beings will not and cannot re-create and/or “improve” nature.

Specifically, in the East Segment, the EA is proposing the complete destruction of approximately 1.25 kilometers of sand. If we take into account that the most westerly portion of the sand has already been modified (but not removed), the proposal is to eliminate approximately three quarters of a kilometer of natural sand beach. 

The TRCA states that the sand beach is not natural due to the process of stone hooking that has degraded the shore in the East Segment, and that this fact bolsters the argument for its removal. I note that smoke and mirrors have been very effective for the TRCA throughout the process, but the strategy does have its limits. Occasionally, the truth will out. It is an uncontroverted fact that much of the north shore of Lake Ontario was subject to the practice of stone hooking in the nineteenth century. If the TRCA’s stone hooking concerns are to be seriously taken into account, perhaps we might consider paving the lovely Victoria Beach at Cobourg while we’re at it? To follow the argument through, that beach isn’t really worth the effort of preserving either, especially in light of the increased access that might be gained through paving the shore.

Finally. I’m curious as to whether the person or persons reading this letter has/have actually tried walking to the waters’ edge on a TRCA crafted “cobble beach”, in between the several meters high “minimized headlands”? Beyond the raw aesthetics of a cannibalized sand shore, be sure to bring your steel-toed boots and move slowly, so as to not fall between the crevices. Better yet  try dragging a boat or board along with you, or a fishing rod, so as to take advantage of the “increased fish habitat”!

But I digress. As I have previously stated, it is simply logically inconsistent to assert that increased access may be gained to the beach when the beach is the very thing that the TRCA is proposing to obliterate.
2. Erosion Control

The TRCA’s position is that there is no other alternative than shoreline hardening to address what it views as unacceptable rates of erosion in the westerly portion of the East Segment. There is little doubt that the rate of erosion across the SWP, and its need for redress, will be argued by experts with differing opinions on the matter in the months and years to come. 

Suffice it say that the TRCA is aware of, has recommended, and has implemented other successful approaches to erosion control along the Toronto shore that do not involve the complete and utter destruction of beaches, dunes, flora, fauna and habitat, including at Toronto Island. But perhaps the children who access East Point Beach in a “high needs” jurisdiction like the eastern reach of Scarborough do not deserve the same consideration as the tourists who access the south shore of Toronto Island. Perhaps there is value in the approval of an undertaking that that will ultimately involve the Province and other levels of government spending at latest estimate 170 million dollars wrecking a natural beach, while we are faced with serious cuts to health and the education system. 
Deputations were made to the City of Toronto Executive Committee on the SWP on May 14, 2018. Mark Mattson, Founder and President of Lake Ontario Waterkeeper, spoke in favour of the preservation of Grey Abbey Beach, and indicated that shoreline hardening is no longer considered a credible approach to erosion control by forward thinking jurisdictions. Though a recognized expert on Great Lakes waterfront issues and well acquainted with the deleterious issues of shoreline hardening, his remarks that formed part of my July 18, 2018 response to the EA, in a letter to Anne Cameron, Project Manager of your office, appear not to be specifically noted in the Ministry Review. 

3. Councillor Paul Ainslie 
Paul Ainslie was the Councillor of Ward 43, Scarborough East, during the entire consultation process for the SWP and at the time of the approval of the Draft EA before the TRCA Board on July 28, 2017. (He is currently the Councillor of Ward 24, Scarborough-Guildwood.) The area of the beach slated for destruction has always been situated entirely within Mr. Ainslie’s Ward. During the consultation period and indeed up to the present, Mr. Ainslie has sat on the Board of the Toronto and Region Conservation Authority and has been a consistent, strong and vocal advocate for the preferred alternative in the East Segment. 

During the consultation process for the SWP, Paul Ainslie steadfastly refused to meet with the many constituents who opposed the preferred alternative. I will go further. Mr. Ainslie was openly rude in his dealings with the many members of the public who opposed the paving of the beach. The failure of Mr. Ainslie to meet with his constituents and hear their concerns, while promoting the SWP as a Board member of the TRCA, raises at least the appearance of conflict. As a matter of fairness and due process, it has often been stated that, “justice must not only be done, but it must be seen to be done”. 

I have reviewed the EA and the Ministry Review Document, and I do not see any consideration given to this conflict of interest issue, though I raised it in my July 18, 2018 letter. (Due to the voluminous material, I apologize in advance if I have missed specific reference to this matter.) Either way, Mr. Ainslie’s conduct presents a serious matter of fairness that must be resolved before the process moves forward, especially in light of the newly minted Conservation Authorities Act of December, 2017, which begins a new era of transparency and accountability in dealings between conservation authorities and the public. His conduct, financed on the taxpayer’s dime, was a nasty piece of business that brings disrepute to the public process. 
4. Effect of City of Toronto Executive Committee vote on your deliberations 
At the May 14, 2018 meeting of the Executive Committee of City Council, deputations from numerous parties condemned the practice of shoreline hardening and other aspects of the project, including the annihilation of Grey Abbey Beach. 

Over the course of May 22-24, 2018, the City of Toronto adopted a series of motions that endorsed the SWP and authorized the submission of the EA for formal review to what was then the Ministry of Environment and Climate Change. Specifically, Motions 6 and 7 request that the TRCA, “maximize, maintain and/or create new sandy shorelines, including a further review of key sand shorelines such as Grey Abbey”, within the anticipated design phase of the project, and that the City work with the TRCA to explore funding opportunities. 

See: http://app.toronto.ca/tmmis/viewAgendaItemHistory.do?item=2018.EX34.5
I note that in the Ministry Review, Executive Summary, “a condition of approval is recommended as part of the Minister’s decision to require the proponent to continue to work with the City of Toronto and stakeholders to refine the east segment and look at ways to incorporate sandy shorelines consistent with the project’s objectives.”

While I appreciate that the Ministry is committed to more consultation on the issue, this condition places no obligation on the TRCA to amend the undertaking that effectively destroys 1.25 kilometers of sand beach. What it does do, is set the stage for further sham “consultation”, where a wish list of modifications put forward by the public, attached to a list of hopeless contingencies and road blocks put forward by the TRCA, are considered with a pre-determined result and then rejected. Simply put, “the Emperor has no clothes”, and the public process teeters on the edge of disrepute. 

5. Public Consultation: Process and Fairness 
The Ministry Review indicates that the consultation practices undertaken in support of the SWP have been in keeping with the MOECC Code of Practice for Consultation for EAs and have followed best practices. I stand by my assertion, made on previous occasions, that the public “consultation” process conducted by the TRCA for the SWP was something akin to a series of bad Monty Python out takes. 

i) On February 19th, 2016, Ms. Gaffney, TRCA Waterfront Specialist, and one other TRCA representative met with me, Mark Mattson of Lake Ontario Waterkeeper and Jennifer Falvy of Natural Shorelines at the Toronto Hunt. At that meeting, Ms. Gaffney floated the idea of hardening the western half of the East Segment of the SWP, while the easterly portion of the Segment would remain in its natural condition. (It is worthwhile noting that the TRCA asserted publicly during this period at “consultation” meetings that the dangerous erosion in the eastern half of the East Segment also merited shoreline hardening.) 

I was asked my opinion on that approach and I indicated that it was contrary to the TRCA’s own authored report, Scarborough Shoreline: Terrestrial Biological Inventory and Assessment, and flew in the face of sound environmental practice. One and a half years of public dissent and outcry resulted in the TRCA acceding to a further reduction in the concrete by approximately 16 percent. 

How ironic, that after years of public “consultation” on the taxpayer’s dime, the TRCA reached virtually the same conclusion that was suggested in the original meeting at the Toronto Hunt: the destruction of a substantial stretch of the last remaining natural beach on the mainland of Toronto. You want to know the ultimate irony? The taxpayer gets to foot the bill for the entire show. 
Beyond the farcical nature of the “consultation” process, the consultation procedure was not in keeping with the MOECC Code of Practice for Consultation for EAs. Procedural errors occurred that make the approval of the TRCA undertaking untenable. Below are some examples of why I maintain this position. 

ii) Ms. Gaffney was the lead presenter for the approval of the SWP Draft EA at the TRCA Board on July 28, 2017. In my July 18, 2018 letter, I expressed serious concern with respect to Ms. Gaffney’s representation to the Board, in response to a direct question, prior to the vote to approve the SWP Draft EA. Specifically, her assertion was that public support for the SWP was evenly balanced. 

It is my position that the comments, even in the absence of the over one thousand signatories to the online East Point Shoreline and Bluffer’s Beach petition are overwhelmingly against the paving of Grey Abbey Beach. See: Draft EA, (Appendix L9, Public Comments). I have consistently invited decision makers, and I invite you, Minister, or one of your representatives, to vet the comments on an individual basis that Ms. Gaffney relied on in making her statement. Rather than the TRCA’s sanitized summary version, I invite you to examine the individual comments that are included in Appendix L9 of the Final Environmental Assessment (EA) (Amended).   
https://s3-ca-central-1.amazonaws.com/trcaca/app/uploads/2018/06/17163604/SWP-EA-FINAL-Appendix-L_09-Public-Comments-REV-JN15.pdf)
Ms. Gaffney’s misrepresentation before the TRCA Board is perhaps more egregious when viewed in light of the petition of over one thousand people who oppose the paving of Grey Abbey Beach. Those comments were neither acknowledged by Ms. Gaffney in her response to the Board, or included in the Draft EA that was relied on when the matter was put to a vote at the July 29, 2017 meeting. This omission was explained to me in an email on November 27, 2017, and continues to be explained in the Final EA (Amended) by stating that the petition was not “formally submitted”, and yet it is my understanding that Ms. Gaffney was the recipient of each and every signature. 

The fact of the matter is that Ms. Gaffney was formally advised of the petition at the Public Information Centre #2 meeting on June 28, 2016. During the question and answer period, Steven Smith of Natural Shorelines advised her publicly of the petition and read the petition out loud to her, in entirety. 
Nowhere is the Ministry Review or the Final EA (Amended) is the matter of Ms. Gaffney’s misrepresentation to the Board directly addressed, or my request to vet the comments dealt with in a specific fashion. This failure may well be viewed as a procedural error if the undertaking is approved without resolution of this issue.
Furthermore, the TRCA has availed themselves of every possible means of discrediting the petition, including the suggestion that it was unknown, if any of the signatures were duplicates. The ignominious suggestion by the TRCA of bad faith is consistent with the casual disrespect afforded to residents and concerned citizens of Toronto throughout this flawed process. 

Ms. Batista, the issue is now within the Minister’s hands. The errors and omissions of fact and procedural errors and irregularities noted above lead to the conclusion that the Scarborough Waterfront Project Final Environmental Assessment (Amended)is fundamentally flawed because it has not complied with the requirements of the Environmental Assessment Act. Accordingly, I am asking that the Minister not approve the proposed undertaking.

Yours truly,

M. Jane Fairburn

(Signed copy delivered by regular mail)

Author, Along the Shore: Rediscovering Toronto’s Waterfront Heritage

http://janefairburn.com/
 19 Meadowcliffe Drive


 Scarborough, ON M1M 2X8
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